ALA MIDWINTER MEETING – COUNCIL I, JANUARY 27, 2013
SMALL GROUP DISCUSSIONS


>> MAUREEN SULLIVAN: The next item on today's agenda is your small group discussion on rethinking ALA.  Before I introduce the process that we'll use for this time, I want to just provide a context for your work by describing what has led to this item on the agenda.  
	The fall Executive Board and divisional leadership meetings used part of the time this October to address the question of the future ALA organization as the best possible association that it could be.  
	In both sessions, the Executive Board Friday morning, the divisional leadership group in the afternoon, we invited individuals in small groups to consider these four questions:  
	What are the current strengths of the Association?  
	Where are there opportunities today for ALA to be stronger, to contribute, to perform at its best that we may not be taking advantage of?  
	And then we moved to what are your aspirations for ALA in the future?  And whenever I pose this question, I want to add, for those who need some marker out there, I would suggest in about a three-year timeframe from now.  
	And then the fourth question was given these aspirations, what are the results that you hope to see?  
	And you have been provided with the raw transcripts or transcription of the raw flip charts from the fall meeting, as well as a very effective summary prepared by the ALA staff, led by Mary Ghikas.  
	We Decided that it was going to be important, as we were addressing this major complex topic, to really work within the Association to identify the most effective ways to strengthen the Association.  And I very much wanted to bring what is known as an appreciative approach to this process; that is, understanding and building upon our strengths, being very clear about where there are opportunities, and also capturing the aspirations of as many individuals as possible.  
	So we've taken this step, as we did in Anaheim, of building into the agenda for your work at this conference an opportunity for you to consider your aspirations and results.  And I've chosen aspirations and results because of the time that we have here, but also because when we begin to communicate with each other about what our individual and, therefore, our collective aspirations may be, we're really helping to identify what it is that we might focus on for the future Association.  
	So the format for this morning's work will be in a few minutes, I'll invite you to form into small groups, self-selecting, but I would encourage you to identify a diverse set of colleagues.  And if you can, in forming these small groups, limit your number to five or six of you in a discussion, then once I see that the groups are formed, I will give you the first question and allow about 12 to 13 minutes for discussion of that.  Then I'll step in, I'll interrupt you, I'll give you the second question.  
	And once your small group conversation has concluded, I'm then going to invite any of you to come to a mic and share with us what you thought was most interesting and most helpful, what you really want to report out to your colleagues here in the room this morning.  
	So are there questions about anything that I've said?  
	Well, let me invite you to form your small discussion groups, and once I see that those groups are formed, I will be back at the mic to frame the first part of the discussion for you.  
	We're almost there.  We're almost there.  I just want to be sure everyone has a group.  
	All right.  Just a little bit more guidance.  And then I'll give you the question that frames your first discussion.  
	Just so that all of you know, what will be captured out of this session is what is expressed when individuals go to the mic.  So for those of you who want your own record, both particularly in your small group and your own thinking, be prepared to take your own notes at this point.  But this is an opportunity, with the individuals within your group, to begin to share what your aspirations are for the future ALA.  
	Decide within your group if you want to start by giving each of you a few moments to clarify your own thinking or if you are ready to just jump in.  That's a small group discussion or decision, I should say.  
	Once you get started, I'll be watching, and when it seems that we might be ready to -- for the next question, I'll step in and provide the question that's around results.  
	I'll going to allocate about 35 minutes total for this to give ample time for the reporting out.  And if at any point within your group you have a question about what you should be doing, send someone forward, and I'll be happy to provide the clarification.  
	So start thinking and sharing with each other what are your aspirations for the future of ALA?  This is not an exercise where you have to reach agreement.  It's an exercise where we want the different diverse voices to be expressed.  And just start telling each other what those aspirations are.  

	(Small group discussion:  What are your aspirations for the future of ALA?) 

	>> MAUREEN SULLIVAN: Let me make a brief interruption.  You may continue the conversation until you're ready to move on, but I wanted to just suggest when you are ready to move on, I'd like you to start sharing with each other what are the most important results that you want to see?  What are the most important results that you want to see?  Thank you.  
	
	(Small group discussion:  What are the most important results you want to see?) 
	
	>> MAUREEN SULLIVAN: I want to provide a two-minute warning.  I would like to reconvene in two minutes, at which point any and all of you will have an opportunity to go to the mic.  
	
	Let's start to finish up.  
	
	Let's finish the conversations, return to convening of the full Council.  
	
	Let's close the small group discussions and reconvene.  
	
	All right.  Let's shift together to reporting out.  
	And I am delighted to see Councilors going to the mic before I've even suggested how this next phase is going to work.  Excellent sign.  
	My working assumption is that there were a number of perspectives, ideas, maybe even visions as well as aspirations expressed.  What I want to do is offer the opportunity to anyone who is ready to share a highlight from your discussion or your own thinking.  
	And I would encourage strongly that when you are speaking at the mic, that you think in terms of providing that in what I would call a newspaper headline, brief contribution of that idea, and not feel compelled to give us all the context for that.  
	I'm just so pleased to see the number of people here, and I'll bet JoAnne has been challenged to identify the order in which I call upon you.  
	(Laughter) 
	She is doing the best she can here.  
	Also, encouragement, if you are not going to be speaking, if you'd step away from the mic area.  She's got a long list here.  
	And I begin with microphone #5.  
	>> Walter Betts, Texas Chapter Councilor.  Our group discussed three main points.  The first is ALA establishing national partnerships with third-party organizations, such as the United States Chamber of Commerce, the National PTA, Department of Labor, other non-typical library entities that can forward our message.  
	The expansion of the open access model beyond just academic materials and all that it can entail.  
	And then continuing to articulate business models and leading the national conversation in providing good business models for our industry.  
	>> MAUREEN SULLIVAN: Thank you.  Again, microphone #5.  
	>> Wow.  Eric Suess, Councilor-At-Large.  Our group talked about a couple of different things.  Originally we talked about developing membership.  And people come in with ideas.  They want to go to this type of library, that type of library, et cetera.  We need to focus a little bit on -- that all the libraries actually work with each other.  And we talked about a challenge to our school librarians, which unfortunately didn't do well, but we had people from the public library and the university library there at that discuss.  That's really important.  
	Secondly, that we focus not only on what we get out of the library association, but what you can give to the library association.  That's a very attractive thing for folks that are in this profession.  
	Then the last question, we quickly talked about legislative advocacy, and we'd like to really make -- there's already a push to do that well, but we'd like to make sure that libraries feel comfortable in doing that and that they empower their communities through websites or whatever it is for communities to be able to work with the legislature to support good legislation or to oppose bad legislation.  
	>> MAUREEN SULLIVAN: Again, thank you.  
	Microphone #6.  
	>> Pat Hofmann, Maryland Chapter Councilor.  We had a very wide-ranging discussion.  
	The first thing is that we'd like to promote that ALA has a stronger partnership with the Department of Education and help work towards accreditation for public librarians and much stronger support for school librarians from our group.  
	We would like ALA to advocate for funding for literacy training, training that perhaps we could use to provide training or to pay for subs when we train people in literacy topics.  
	We would like ALA to maintain leadership in copyright and fair use and even strengthen open access to content.  And would like to encourage and maintain the Working Group on digital contents work.  
	Others have been stated already.  
	>> MAUREEN SULLIVAN: Thank you.  Microphone #6.  
	>> Hi.  Just to hit a few of our highlights, we would like -- oh, I'm sorry.  I'm John Sanstrom, New Mexico State University, Councilor-At-Large.  
	To hit a few of our top highlights, we'd like to see ALA expand their influence, both outside the library industry and inside the library industry, primarily through making -- through expanding membership and making membership more affordable.  
	We'd like to see ALA take a larger role and a louder voice outside the library industry in promoting literacy and outreach and marketing and, as part of that, to provide more help with prepared outreach materials for those small libraries that just don't have the staff or time to be able to build them themselves.  
	>> MAUREEN SULLIVAN: Thank you.  Microphone #7.  
	>> Aaron Dobbs, Councilor-At-Large.  
	We ended up going and looking internally a little bit.  One of our challenges is to reduce the current Balkanization of ALA internally and integrate our skills and abilities across the various pieces and parts of the Association, reducing duplication, et cetera.  
	One of our aspirations was transforming our bureaucracy through a responsive adhocracy, such as the Digital Content Working Group, which is an excellent example of pulling strengths from the current association and throwing them all together and working up something really great.  
	And the last piece was -- whoops.  My first time reading on an iPad.  Sorry.  
	The opportunity we have is we could possibly use the community's aspect of ALA Connect to work across divisions in an ad hoc manner.  Not to key saying ad hoc.  
	To allow members spaces online to work between conferences and share expertise so that conferences become times when action occurs, such as this, as opposed to reviewing something that we could have all read online before we got here.  Thank you.  
	>> MAUREEN SULLIVAN: Great.  Thank you.  Microphone #5.  
	>> Nick Buron, Councilor-At-Large.  We have three things that came up in our group.  To expand the idea of the National Library Association to the National Library Association as opposed to the American Librarian Association, and to incorporate ALA -- to reflect more of the people that work in libraries into our Association.  
	To continue to do the virtual outreach, but to very much encourage that face to face that we know has worked so well over the years, and if this is more ALA at state organizations, regional organizations, like had been done in the past, then that would complement the growing virtual nature.  
	But speaking about virtual nature, our third part is we are going to have a wonderful debate and discussion tomorrow on increasing the dues, and wouldn't it have been great to have a live feed that we could have sent out to our libraries all over the country to get them engaged into what goes on, to actually see what their dues -- we are going to talk about why we have dues.  It's not a tax.  We have dues to do things, to provide services.  And you know, to get more people engaged in the conversation would get people more involved in ALA as well.  Thank you.  
	>> MAUREEN SULLIVAN: Thank you.  Microphone #2.  
	>> Sara Kelly Johns, AASL Division Councilor.  We Discussed many of the things that were -- have already been brought up, but our main headline is that every student graduating from a library school is a member of ALA.  And that that member is matched up with another member, who would answer any other question for them, and that that new member is engaged in ALA.  
	>> MAUREEN SULLIVAN: Thank you.  Microphone #4.  
	>> Tom Wilding, Councilor-At-Large.  There's too much repetition to keep up with it.  But drawing on this notion of being more inclusive and encouraging greater participation, we were looking at being less focused on libraries and more focused on the information world as a totality and drawing more people into ALA because of its values and its positions, its politics, and all that, who aren't traditional librarians, but who come for other reasons because they see the connection.  And in the process of doing that, the result is an enriched membership and a larger membership that's more vibrant and that can speak in many more tongues.  
	>> MAUREEN SULLIVAN: Thank you.  5.  
	>> Paula Brehm Heeger, Councilor-At-Large.  Again, echoing many things that have already been said, including looking at ways that we can keep the dues long-term stable by providing options for members to engage with at Conference, sessions, using new technologies.  We also talked about engaging new members and how important it is that we stop educating members about ALA and maybe the problem is the system itself is entirely too complex, so we need to make it less complex instead of trying to get everyone to understand our complexities.  
	Finally, we did mention the Future Perfect Task Force recommendations.  I don't know how many Councilors in the room remember those from 2011, but if you find those online -- and they are online -- still, many of the things that we're talking about now are mentioned in that very thorough and excellent report, and I think it would be worth everyone rereading those because they provide some context for this very discussion.  Thank you.  
	>> MAUREEN SULLIVAN: Thank you.  Microphone 7.  
	>> Alexia Hudson-Ward, ALA Executive Board and Pennsylvania Chapter Councilor.  We had a really fabulous conversation around the aspiration of the future of ALA.  We would like for ALA to be an organization that libraries of all types will feel a connection to, that we become as effective on the political scene as the National Rifle Association.  
	(Laughter) 
	(Applause) 
	That we become a little more streamlined as an organization, and that we need to reach out beyond the library community.  
	We also should consider having a more robust continuing education and certification program for librarians of all types that will help to add value to librarianship degrees, and this will also be a potential revenue stream for the Association.  
	More strategic alliances with external organizations outside of libraries.  And ALA should reflect the diversity of the country, that it becomes an organization that people clamor to be a part of.  And some of this would include stronger partnerships with educational organizations.  
	One of the other things that we had discussed was staying focused on the crucial role of literacy development and that we should consider some type of membership -- affordable membership level for members of the general public.  
	In terms of what are the most results that we would like to see, we quoted southern rapper TI in saying that we wanted to see big things poppin' and little things stoppin'.  
	Membership meetings -- (Laughter) -- membership meetings -- I don't know where that came from.  But anyway.  
	(Laughter) 
	Membership meetings should not necessarily be referred to as membership meetings that we should consider discussing a variety of topics and that we would like to see this membership idea for the general public happen within the next fiscal year.  And also for us to consider joint membership that would allow one to become a member of their state association and ALA.  
	>> MAUREEN SULLIVAN: Thank you.  Microphone 2.  
	>> John Stevenson, Round Table Councilor for the Government Documents Round Table.  
	We covered many other points that have already been brought up, but our head line was essentially that ALA will be the champion for all kinds of literacy.  
	>> MAUREEN SULLIVAN: Thank you.  
	Microphone 2.  
	>> Diane Chen-Kelly, Councilor-At-Large.  ALA raises issues such as accessibility and preservation to community and national levels.  
	ALA provides ongoing professional development and engagement opportunities deemed essential to all libraries.  
	And ALA streamlines access to policies, documents, committees, award processes to engage greater participation.  
	>> MAUREEN SULLIVAN: Thank you.  Microphone 4.  
	>> Pam Hickson-Stevenson, Ohio Chapter.  Most of what we discussed has been mentioned, but a couple things I'd like to highlight include, in addition to the very important focus and emphasis on digital access, we'd like to see that go to the next level of digital and information literacy and the ethical use of information, particularly as it relates to children.  
	We would like to see ALA with an increased national voice on issues of importance to the profession.  
	We think that ALA should continue seeking national partnerships and visibility.  And we also think that -- two more things.  ALA needs to continue striving to maintain the balance between national and professional issues, and also the very practical day-to-day kinds of things that ALA does that are useful to individuals and to chapters.  
	And Finally, that ALA continue to build on its strong role as a facilitator to help libraries and library staff transition into new roles.  
	>> MAUREEN SULLIVAN: Thank you.  Microphone 3.  
	>> Eboni Stokes, Councilor-At-Large.  Our group had three points for aspirations:  diversity, engagement, and empowerment.  
	We would like for ALA to -- we would like to see diversity on all levels of ALA.  For engagement, we would like more engagement from membership, where they feel that we are empowered or they are empowered and they are a stakeholder for empowerment.  As someone said before, we want people to understand when you say ALA or American Library Association, that we're a force to be reckoned with.  
	For what we see in the three-year plan is quality and not quantity in programming at ALA.  We would also like to show, once again, the world that we are an important organization.  And once again, also partnering possibly with large organizations, such as the PTA and AARP for them to be our advocate to get our message across to the world.  
	>> MAUREEN SULLIVAN: Thank you.  Microphone 4.  
	>> Cindy Czesak.  Some of the things we came up with -- of course, we have somebody running for treasurer in our group -- that we be a financially secure organization.  My fellow colleague, I think it was Nick Buren, we raise money not to just raise money, but so we can accomplish the goals of the organization.  
	We also would like very much to continue to take an active role in policy development on local, state, and federal levels, on issues like copyright.  These are things we cannot address on our own, and we need our national organization to lead the role in that.  
	Also, we very much appreciate and hope to see continuing -- I'm going to say cross-cultural, but the groups that have come forward to address issues like the Digital Content Working Group and the School Libraries Task Force, that take some of the talent and smarts and knowledge that are present in our organization and come together to address issues.  
	>> MAUREEN SULLIVAN: Thank you.  Microphone 3.  
	>> Gladys Smiley Bell, Councilor-At-Large.  Today is Sweater Vest Sunday, and it's -- the message that's being encouraged is for all librarians to defend our freedom to read.  
	The aspirations that the group that I was in is to increase membership by 50% or 100%, 200%, but just to really increase membership to ALA.  And it involves all the other people's aspirations.  We Talked about all the other things that the other groups so far have mentioned.  Thank you.  
	>> MAUREEN SULLIVAN: Thank you.  Microphone 3.  
	>> Kathy Parsons, Iowa Chapter representative.  We Talked about successive planning.  We are an aging profession, and we do need to encourage our younger members to step up and come forward.  I guess we're kind of concerned, well, who will be behind us.  We follow in great footsteps of other people, and we would like to be that same type that we have people behind us.  
	We also talked about mentoring.  And front-line librarians sometimes do not feel what ALA can do, so we need to somehow show the people who can't get here, they work for the small rural library, the small public library, the small academic library, they don't always see the value of what ALA membership is.  
	And I think everything else has been talked about, so.  
	>> MAUREEN SULLIVAN: Thank you.  Microphone 2?  
	>> (Inaudible) Chapter Councilor.  I am holding a tablet for the first time in my life, and it keeps disappearing, so please bear with me.  It's not my tablet.  
	(Laughter) 
	I'm trying to boil down what we came up with.  I think, first of all, we came up with the idea that we need to untie the idea that membership participation equals conference attendance.  There needs to be opportunities for members to participate all year round and not just twice a year coming to a conference.  
	Secondly, we need to do a better job of working with the connections we already have at the regional, state, and local level through our chapters and our affiliates and so forth so that we hear what's going on at the local level.  We hear the first vibrations in the substructure before the crisis reaches the national level.  So we could do a better job of listening.  
	And the third thing -- what was the third thing?  There was a third thing.  All right.  I'm sorry.  I forgot the third thing, but I'm sure somebody already said it.  
	(Laughter) 
	>> MAUREEN SULLIVAN: And if not, you can indicate and we can capture it at the end.  
	Microphone 5.  
	>> Nann Hilyard, Councilor-At-Large.  We had a wonderful time talking about all kinds of things.  You can ask us our opinions about all kinds of stuff because we would be happy to share with you for free.  
	Our concerns were aspirations for the future, being sure that we have a welcome atmosphere for young members going into leadership.  But we're also combining that with the concern that we have heard in literature about all professions that people in the coming-up generation are looking at several different career shifts in their lives, so how do we capture their enthusiasm and expertise and also make that into a commitment to librarianship and perhaps a commitment to ALA.  
	We all are aware that the path to leadership in ALA can be somewhat glacial.  You need to prove yourself here, here, here, and here before you go on to there.  But if somebody's only going to be in the profession for ten years, then we're going to lose that.  So that's something we don't have an answer, but we're just positing the concern.  
	We also are aware of the value of the institutional history for people who have been active in the Association and loyal to it for a very long time.  
	Concern about the virtual meeting model, and we know that that has been put forth as a great way for people to be able to participate.  
	Concern that we are being able to get buy-in to ALA as well as getting projects done, because if you're not meeting together, there's a value to that.  
	We would like to have expanded involvement opportunities for people.  If committees keep contracting, then who gets appointed to the committees, and how do you know that?  And that's fewer opportunities for those young people to get involved.  
	Among the most important results, we feel that ALA's name recognition, its reputation, and its brand are not just golden, they're platinum, and we really need to capitalize on the fact that the country recognizes ALA as being a spokesperson for libraries and librarianship.  So looking and building on the Campaign for America's Libraries to get that publicity message out, not -- partly to libraries, but also to communities, to the American public, to say your library is a great place to go, be, learn, do, and all those things.  
	So we would support that as well.  Thank you.  
	>> MAUREEN SULLIVAN: Thank you.  Microphone 2.  
	>> Larry Romans, Councilor-At-Large.  
	That ALA stop talking about advocacy and that librarians, the public, and especially Council, start calling and emailing decision-makers and attending meetings of local and national decision-makers.  
	And Joan Weeks asked how many of you know when the local library budget is coming up before your city council?  And then how many of you actually go to those meetings?  
	And I would guess that it's not a whole lot of us, and if we're not doing it, how can we expect the public to do it?  
	And also, this group in particular talks about advocacy a lot, and I'd be willing to bet that most of us have not called a representative or emailed a representative in the last year 
	>> MAUREEN SULLIVAN: Thank you.  Microphone 3.  
	>> Karen Downing, Councilor-At-Large.  Our group talked about a lot of the same things -- uh-oh -- we talked about a lot of the same things that have already been discussed, especially in terms of redoubling our efforts on the national, the state, and the local level.  
	We have several school librarians in the group, and we talked -- (Laughter) -- about trying to inject some cultural relevancy, some fun and humor into our proceedings throughout the organization -- (Laughter).  There's lots of research out there that shows that happy people are productive people.  
	(Laughter) 
	And so we were talking about injecting cultural relevancy and reframing a lot of the work that we already do.  
	There are other associations that do wonderful jobs with this kind of work.  IFLA is one example, where injecting cultural things like music and different cultures of listening and so on can just bring more people to the table.  
	>> MAUREEN SULLIVAN: Thank you.  Microphone 7.  
	(Applause) 
	>> Andrew Bays, Councilor-At-Large, Solid Gold dancers.  
	(Laughter) 
	It doesn't mean I'm going to do it for him.  
	(Laughter) 
	Two main themes we talked about.  One was being less nervous about the external perception of ALA as a progressive organization.  That our individual passion does not translate into collective power.  And it should.  So that somehow making the whole greater than the sum of the parts, where sometimes we feel it might be less than the sum of the parts.  
	And the result would be a reputation where, when an external thing is happening that we're involved in, that people don't say the ALA?  They say the ALA is dealing with that situation.  
	(Applause) 
	That probably doesn't come out in the transcript very well.  
	(Laughter) 
	The second thing, we are very pleased with our financial security, but we said maybe it's time to take some financial risk.  What if we used money from the endowment to do something like an ALA-X, like a Ted-X prize or angel funding or granting to some good ideas in the organization that may increase membership or increase publications or increase conference revenue, but it could be a new idea or a different idea that could result in more attraction, more revenue, whatever it is for the ALA.  
	>> MAUREEN SULLIVAN: Great.  I just want to observe the time and encourage those of you who are going to be commenting to build upon what we've already heard.  Thank you.  Microphone 5.  
	>> Valerie Feinman.  I'm the very, very new Councilor for the small groups, the small round tables.  I have been a member of a couple of round tables since I joined in 1978, and I've seen what round tables can do and how they can do.  
	Why I'm here is not to talk about my group, but it's to talk about maintaining our people and recruiting new people.  I think that we've got to take care of all kinds of places where we can draw people in in order to recruit.  
	One of the small round tables that I work with is a gaming group.  Now, this is very necessary in a lot of public libraries, and if we keep allowing this or encouraging that sort of thing to happen, we might get some more members.  
	Back when I was a library school student, we all came into the profession because we loved books and we loved the smell of them.  And that has no pertinence today whatsoever.  
	(Laughter) 
	Except for those who are my age; right?  
	(Laughter) 
	I'm 76.  It's okay.  
	So I really think we have to do everything we can to recruit, and all of the things that have been mentioned have ideas that can be used for that.  But really, we have to have more members.  We are losing a lot right now through retirement and retrenchment.  And guess what?  We have a small group called the Retired Members Round Table, and it has about 140 people in it right now, and it's gaining more.  
	So if we could even maintain people, that helps.  Thank you.  
	>> MAUREEN SULLIVAN: Thank you.  Microphone 2.  
	>> Susan Jennings, NMRT Councilor.  We are building on everything everyone else said.  Great minds think alike.  But just a few things to follow to what the last speaker said.  
	We need to have value-added membership and market them in such a way to promote transparency.  A lot of people don't see the relevance if they can't come to Conference or they don't know that they can be on committees, even virtually.  
	We need to promote ALA as the organization -- as "the" organization and actually market our existing tools for individual members so we don't have to reinvent the wheel at a local or state level.  
	We also need to clearly define what libraries do and how libraries and librarianship has changed so much in the past years.  
	And then we also need to create a better marketing campaign through mass media so the individual knows what librarianship and information literacy and all those things that we advocate for mean to the general public.  Got Milk?  You know, so we need to look at the mass media as well.  
	>> MAUREEN SULLIVAN: Thank you.  Microphone 2.  
	>> Pat Wand, Councilor-At-Large.  
	We would like to see ALA seen as "the source" of continuing education for the profession.  
	We would also like wide recognition that libraries are equalizers in providing access to information and access to information technology.  
	And we also would like to see society understanding that the information profession is fundamentally linked not just to education but to democracy.  
	>> MAUREEN SULLIVAN: Thank you.  Microphone 4.  
	>> Rodney Lippard, North Carolina Chapter Councilor.  Our first aspiration is to see ALA survive.  So with that, we want to see ALA take an interjective and positive role in issues to keep ahead of the trends, to be able to anticipate issues.  We think that the work done with e-books is a bold statement.  We need to continue that type of work.  
	The other -- another aspiration is to -- for ALA to continue the -- expressing the value of libraries and librarians to our stakeholders, to our administrators, to our patrons.  And so we feel like there needs to be a campaign to win the hearts and minds of people outside of the profession.  
	And we know that one of our strengths is our diversity as an association, but that can also be a weakness when we come to looking at messages.  So we need to be incorporating our diversity but targeting our message.  
	>> MAUREEN SULLIVAN: Thank you.  Microphone 7.  
	>> Peter Hepburn, GLBT Round Table Councilor and Solid Gold dancer if anybody needs me.  
	(Laughter) 
	Our group talked about triple bottom-line sustainability, and I've heard a lot of two of the three Ps around the room, that is people and profit, but we also talked about planet.  There is an environmental impact to a lot of our activities, such as thousands of people jetting across the country to come to conference, and we'd like to see ALA consider its impact and change some of those activities.  
	>> MAUREEN SULLIVAN: Thank you.  
	Microphone 2?  
	>> Elizabeth Ridler, Councilor-At-Large.  
	Just a couple of points.  Thank you for raising the issue of the retirees.  As a proud retiree, I would like to see us continue to be engaged in the Association, the membership maintained, and our energy harnessed, not just at conference, but on a year-long basis.  Because as a retiree, it's a struggle to continue to attend Conference on our own dime.  So anything in that area would be helpful.  
	And also, the good work for our librarians with disabilities continue to be made accessible because we're seeing more guide dogs, we're seeing more people in scooters, and so on.  Wonderful work that's been done.  Let's keep it up.  
	Finally please, the document that we are speaking to, that report, the Board and so on, mea culpa.  Somehow in my reading of everything else, so far I've read everything else to us that was sent out to us, I didn't see that document.  Could it be sent out to us on the listserv as a PDF so somehow at the Internet Cafe, I can pull it up and maybe print it out or whatever?  It would be immensely helpful because our committee had somebody with a little reader, and she popped it up for us, and we were able to look at those aspirations to inform our discussions.  
	>> MAUREEN SULLIVAN: Thank you.  Microphone 6.  
	>> Thank you, Madam President.  Sean Reinhart, California Chapter Councilor.  You know, I opted not to participate in a small group discussion.  I stood there in the back of the room.  I guess you could say I participated in a very small group discussion of one.  
	So I had some time back there, and I was thinking about time and the value of time.  And as someone who, as a library director, has had to really put dollar values on time for the purpose of cutting budgets, you know, I think about it a lot.  And I would say just looking around this room, there are about 200 people here.  I would say the average professional salary and benefits, it's about 50 bucks an hour, maybe more, maybe less.  So that's $100,000 an hour of time in this room.  
	Over a number of hours, over several days.  
	So I think it's safe to say that it's literally a million dollars of talent and commitment and work that goes into these sessions.  
	I'm looking around the room.  I see at least 100 computers.  I see a lot of email.  I see people shopping.  I see people playing games.  I, myself, have updated my Facebook status several times.  
	So I'd like for this body, when we think about rethinking ALA, think about how we use this incredibly valuable resource.  We have 200 of the most committed, dedicated, passionate library professionals who understand the meaning and value of sacrifice and the importance of using our time wisely.  
	Those were my thoughts.  Thank you for the time.  
	>> MAUREEN SULLIVAN: Thank you.  Microphone 7.  
	>> Gary Shaffer, Councilor-At-Large.  Thank you, Madam President.  
	Building on my new friend, our headline is ALA utilizes immeasurable trust.  This can be done by taking credit for all we do.  Such as the youth awards.  I think a lot of people have no idea that's the ALA behind that.  
	The fact that libraries and librarians are the first responders in the jobs crisis.  Community building.  Perhaps owning soft publishing, lots of opportunity.  Let's use that public trust to our advantage.  Thank you.  
	>> MAUREEN SULLIVAN: Thank you.  Microphone 3.  
	>> (Inaudible) -- Wyoming Chapter Councilor.  We hope that in rethinking ALA that ALA will become an organization that is proactive in defining libraries as they -- as we move forward, not letting our supporters and suppliers be our definers of what we are as libraries, and to ensure that we can do that, we need an agile leadership.  We need to ensure that the Executive Board and ALA offices have the ability to move quickly and swiftly as the voice of American libraries.  
	>> MAUREEN SULLIVAN: Thank you for this discussion.  Thank you Particularly to those of you who went to the mic and being so articulate in sharing the ideas that came up.  
	I want to alert you to two things as a follow-up.  Tomorrow, from 8:30 to 11:00 in the morning, Peggy Holman, who is leading one of the conversations this afternoon, is going to convene in an open space format opportunity for members who are here at the conference and can attend to participate in a similar conversation focused on rethinking ALA.  
	And I also want you to be aware that the ALA staff, led by Keith Michael Fiels and Mary Ghikas, have already been engaged in working with me to determine how it is that we move this process forward to create more opportunity for contribution, but also to begin fairly quickly to identify what are some of the things that we're going to be able to do.  
	And I will tell you as your President, this kind of rethinking is taking place throughout the Association.  At the chapter level, in the divisions, I'm sure in committees and round tables and individuals whom I have not yet heard from.  I very much appreciate your engagement.  You have demonstrated the caliber of this body.  
	And given the conversation we had yesterday around the Nominating Committee's challenges with getting people to agree to run for Council, this is a body that everyone in this association, in my view, should aspire to be a part of.  

